Town Board Meeting
Regular Meeting
Date and Time:	July 8, 2024					7:0pm
Place:			Town Board Room				Municipal Building	

Present:		Town Supervisor; Joshua Buck, Town Councilpersons; David Wager, Hal
			Bailey, Dustin Buck, John Lysyczyn, Town Attorney; Jeffrey Squires, 
			Deputy Town Supervisor; Thomas Thorpe III

Also Present:		Planning Board Chairman; James Hopkins, Planning Board Member; 
			Michael Palermo, Steuben County Legislator; Kelly Fitzpatrick, 

List of Public attached.

Supervisor Buck opened the Bath Town Board Meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance at 7:00pm.

Public Comment:	Town of Bath resident Johnathan Slayton presented a request to fix the dust problem on Robinson Road. The issue was presented at the June Town Board Meeting and several ideas were discussed as possible solutions to the dust problem. The Town Board stated that there will be progress made in the future to find a solution for the dust.


Regular Meeting:

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to approve the minutes from the June 10, 2024 Town Board Meeting with the added notation that the executive session was called at the last meeting for the purpose of discussing a personnel hire for the highway department.
Approved:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye


New Business:

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to approve the Supervisor’s Report.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye


Resolution #24-40
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to transfer funds from A-2590 Landfill Fees to A-1410.4 Town Clerk Contractual in the amount of $242.25
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-41
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to transfer from DB-599 Fund Balance to DB-5130.2 in the amount of $66,000.00 (pickup truck budgeted in 2023, due in 2024)
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-42
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to transfer from DB-599 Fund Balance to DB-5110.41 Pave our Potholes in the amount of $2,766.51 (unused in 2023).
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-43
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager transfer from DB-599 Fund Balance to DB-5112.2 CHIPS in the amount of $934,109.65 (unused in 2023).
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-44
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to transfer from A-1355.4 Assessor’s Contractual to A-1355.41 Small Claims Assessment in the amount of $200.00.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye



Old Business:

Councilperson Lysyczyn discussed the ARPA Funds. The Town Bookkeeper Jill Cermak received additional information regarding the ARPA Funds. The new information defines what an obligation is. The funds can not just be dedicated for a project, a contract must be in place.
 The information reads as follows:	“An obligation is an order placed for property and services and entering into contracts, subawards, and similar transactions that require payment, which may include: an order placed for property services, a contract, a subcontract, or similar transactions that require payment.” Councilperson Bailey suggested that the Town Board look into the possibility of using some of the funds to help fix the dust problem on Robinson Road. Councilperson Lysyczyn stated that there are several options for the use of the ARPA Funds and they will all be discussed as it gets closer to budget time.

Motion made by Supervisor Buck, seconded by Councilperson Wager to have Hunt Engineers draw bid paperwork to get a contract in place for generators for the Kanona Fire Department and Highway Department.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn 	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Department Reports:

Assessor:		Supervisor Buck gave the Assessor Report. Courtney worked 143.5 hours and traveled 53 miles in June.

Planning Board:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins, gave the Planning Board Report. Mr. Tyler Reed asked to put a small trailer on a plot of land that he owns that is 25 feet by 150 feet. At this time, he can only ask the Town Code Officer for more information. The company that is building the solar farm on Scudder Road asked for a variance to set nine utility poles along the railroad tracks. The Planning Board amended the site plan for the Scudder Road project as long as the Bond is approved.

Code Enforcement:	Councilperson Lysyczyn gave the Code Enforcement Report. Dan issued five building permits, two Certificates of Occupancy, eight construction inspections, one fire safety inspection, investigated four complaints, four mobile home inspections, and three orders or remedy. He will be completing his fourth training course out of six. He worked 148 regular hours and traveled 277 miles.

Highway:		Supervisor Buck gave the Highway Report. The Highway Department finished putting down grader patch, cleaned ditches and replaced pipes where needed. They started work on the Salubria Lake cross culvert project and want to remind people to avoid traveling through the work zone if possible. The road will be closed and signs will be in place.

Dog Control Officer:	Councilperson Bailey gave the Dog Control Report. Carl had 19 complaints, seven dogs at large, and seized six dogs. He traveled 328 miles.

Town Attorney:	Town Attorney; Jeffrey Squires gave the report. He has been in contact with Hunt Engineers working on samples of sewer use laws in addition to adoption of the Village Law as it relates to the grinder pump stations. 

Village of Bath:	Mark Bardeen gave the Village of Bath Report. The construction at the waste water treatment plan is moving along. The Fire Department has not heard anything about the grant money. The Fire Department is working on a Plan B in case there is no grant money awarded. The Police Department renovations are moving along. The grant for the new Fire Truck for the Fire Department was not approved the first time around. That does not mean that they won’t be approved in the next round.

Village of Savona:	Brian Scott gave the Village of Savona Report. The Village of Savona has a few requests for leftover ARPA money.  The Village of Savona is looking to acquire some property on Eagle Valley Road with the intention of moving the Fire Department landing zone to the new property.

Steuben County Legislature:	Steuben County Legislator; Kelly Fitzpatrick gave the County report. The County will be making renovations to the Public Health Building so there will be more secure access and security lighting for the parking lot. The Sherriff and the Under Sherriff applied for and received a very large grant for records management and records storage. This will be offered to all law enforcement agencies in the County. The grant was for $600,000.00. Steuben County is still working on local laws regarding Sticker Stores.

Board Assignments:

Joshua Buck:		Supervisor Buck reported that there is no change with the insurance, IDA has been quiet. Right now, the Town of Bath is down a mowing tractor.

Dustin Buck:		The Village of Bath has a local law under Chapter 33 of avoidable alarms. Corey Zydanowicz explained that any residence, business, industry, or anyone that has an automatic fire alarm system on their premises that goes off due to lack of maintenance and care, falls under the avoidable alarm law. The local law allows for a fee-based charge to be established for the establishment responsible for the alarm. The Fire Department generates the report of where and when the alarm occurred, and if it was an avoidable alarm. The governing municipality is then responsible for delivering the report to the Code Enforcement Officer, who is then responsible for delivering the bill to the offending party. The ‘pit’ in the Town Highway Shop is in need or repair. The repairs should be made now, before it becomes a safety issue and the cost becomes a significant burden for the Town of Bath.

John Lysyczyn:	Councilperson Lysyczyn reported that relative to the Lake Salubria Sewer Project, the architect has not completed the drawings yet, therefore it is not ready to go out for bid. They are still working on work permits, and the easements for the pumpstations and the Sewer Use Law for the grinder pumps. 

Hal Bailey:		Councilperson Bailey reported that the Savona Library will have free music on July 14, 2024 from 4:00pm to 7:00pm. Food and drinks will be available for purchase. Renovations are still taking place at Village Hall. The Village of Savona is taking bids for the Salt Barn, and the Fire Department has taken 152 calls as of July 3, 2024.

David Wager:		Councilperson Wager reported that the Kanona Fire Department had 12 calls and six helicopter landings. The Fire Department is looking into starting next month (August, 2024) for building a helicopter pad.

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to pay the invoices as follows:
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye		
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye


June 2024
Fund:			Claim#:				Abstract#:		Amount:
A			139-142				11			49,893.43
B			36-37					9			55.04
DB			88					10			62.44
July 2024
Fund:			Claim#					Abstract:		Amount:
A			143-158				12			20,335.11
B			38-40					10			197.35
DA			91-103					8			9,534.02
DB			89-113					11			124,250.46
SF			7					6			56,701.28
H			11					6			56,462.76
Grand Total:										$317,491.89









Executive Session:

Motion made by Supervisor Buck, seconded by Councilperson Buck to close the regular meeting of the Bath Town Board at 7:42pm and enter into executive session for contracts and personnel discussion.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye	
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye
Public Session:
The Bath Town Board reopened the meeting to the public at 7:58pm.

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Supervisor Buck to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Town Board.
Passed Unanimously.


									          Respectfully Submitted
									                       Terra Thorpe
									                    Bath Town Clerk

         








	










